The First Year
U3A in Hamilton had its origins in a series of meetings that were held April – June 1995.
The meeting at which it was decided to establish U3A in Hamilton was held at the Lady Goodfellow Chapel at the University of Waikato on April 4 1995. The meeting was convened under the auspices of a group known as the Sixty Plus Group. The meeting was initiated by Evelyn Goodrick who lived at Tamahere. She had had previous involvement in U3A in Australia. She had sought the assistance of Bruce Hosking who was Director of Continuing Education at the University. He convened and addressed the meeting. Also present was Sylvia Arcus who was involved in U3A in Auckland. This meeting proposed that an organisation ‘generally known as the University of the Third Age be set up’.
Two days later on April 7 a second meeting was held at the University in Lecture Room AG10. This meeting was chaired initially by Bruce Hosking and then when he had to leave the meeting, by John Turner who was a recently retired Professor of Mathematics. John Turner recalls that there about 30 people present, A decision was made to establish a group to be known as U3A Waikato. The following people were elected to an interim committee – Bruce Hosking, Irene Baty, Ian Wilson, Beverley Thorn, Evelyn Goodrick, John Turner, Ian McLeod and Harry Huggon. Harry Huggon was appointed Treasurer and Ian Wilson, Secretary. It was resolved to invite Beryle Osmond to be President. John Turner recalled that Beryle was a ‘solicitors wife who lived in Cambridge’. The meeting also set in motion the setting up of a bank account and the process for becoming an incorporated society.
On April 23 the first Newsletter was distributed. It was written by, Harry Huggon and contained a brief account of the meetings on April 4 and 7, the names and contact details of the members of the interim committee, a proposed annual subscription and information about three proposed study groups.
· History of Music and Mathematics (John Turner)

· The Dead Sea Scrolls (Harry Huggon)

· Computer Technology (John Wells from the University)
It was also noted that  other possible groups were ; Creative Writing, Traditional Poetry, Out World, Law and Layman, Wet Lands, Earth Science and Vintage Cars.

On May 5 a meeting of the interim Executive Committee was held at the home of Evelyn Goldrick at Tamahere. At that meeting there was further discussion on proposed study groups, the development of the Newsletter and the setting up of a bank account.

The first monthly general meeting open to all members was on May 16 at the Centre for Continuing Education at the University at 10.15am. This was attended by 52 people. The meeting agreed that members of the interim committee would remain in office until April 1996. The annual subscription was formally set at $25 for singles and $40 for doubles. Barbara Crawforth was appointed Newsletter editor and Lorna Holland, assistant Secretary. John Turner and Harry Huggon spoke about their proposed study groups – The History of Music and Mathematics and the Dead Sea Scrolls respectively. The president, Beryle Osmond, indicated that at each monthly general meeting there would be a forum where groups could report on their activities and that there would also be a speaker on a topic of interest. At the conclusion of the formal part of the meeting John Wells and Peter Moody of the Computer Science Department at the University gave a presentation on modern communication and information retrieval.
Following this meeting a pattern developed of there being an Executive Committee meeting each month as well as a monthly general meeting, open to all members. From June the general meetings were held at the Hillcrest Baptist Church Hall. Attendance at general meetings over the first year ranged between 32 and 52.
During this first year guest speakers included the following

· Renee (writer in residence at the University of Waikato

· Hugh Clifford (creatures of the Southern Ocean(

· Shirley Maddox (the Treaty of Waikato)

· Richard Lawrence (Global Warming_

· Dr Michael Easther (Hypnotherapy)
· Margaret Evans (Mayor of Hamilton)

· Bishop David Moxom (Christianity in the 21st Century)

· Prof Hans Nieschmidt (German Art)

· Dr Peter Lane (Money)

· Dr Vivienne Cooper (Microalgae and Water Quality)

Until September Executive Committee meetings were held at the home of Evelyn Goldrick at Tamahere on a date separate from that of the general meetings but from September onwards they were held following the general meetings at the Hillcrest Baptist Church.. Newsletters appeared each month. By July it was recorded that the membership stood at 60. 
Recurring topics of discussion at Executive Committee meetings included the proposed constitution, the development of study groups, the need for volunteers to undertake various roles and the suitability of the meeting venue. At the July general meeting there was a discussion about whether members who lived in Cambridge and Morrinsville would prefer to have group meetings in those towns. The members concerned indicated that they would prefer to come to Hamilton.
During the year were there two outings to stage shows in Auckland, to ‘Me and My Girl’ in July and CATS in October. In December there was a Christmas function at the home of the president, Beryle Osmond in Cambridge. There were no general meetings in December or January. In February there was a bus trip to Raglan as part of which there was a brief general meeting to finally approve the constitution. At a later meeting there was discussion about the small numbers who went on the bus trip and the need for such trips to be better organised.
The first annual general meeting was held on June 19 1996 at the Hillcrest Baptist Church. There were 45 members present and it was reported that the total membership stood at 72. Beryle Osmond stood down as president and was replaced by Dr Bob Allbrook. Two vice presidents were elected – Beryle Osmond and John Turner. Inga Lane was elected secretary and R Knight, treasurer. Committee members elected were J Shaw, Barbara Crawforth, Evelyn Goodrick, Vivienne Cooper and Stephanie Blackie. It was reported that the following groups were either functioning or had functioned at some stage during the year.
· History of Mathematics and Music

· Dead Sea Scrolls

· Law and the Layperson

· Creative Writing

· Wetlands

· Computer technology

· German conversation

· New Zealand Writers 

· Photography

· Poetry

· Philosophy Readings and Discussion

Also a number of proposed groups were under discussion; Opera Appreciation, Political Culture of Policies for Maori. Some proposed groups attracted insufficient numbers
A notable feature of this first year is the strong links with the University of Waikato. The first meetings were held on University premises. Bruce Hosking, the Director of Continuing Education at the University had a leading role in the first meetings and he was subsequently made a life member. Arrangements were made in July for 12 members to have hands on tuition in computing through the School or Education. A number of committee members had been staff members at the University and a number of guest speakers during the first year were also staff members. However it is worth noting that a request in June 1995 for U3A members to have access to the University Library was declined.
It is clear that by the end of the first year, U3A in Hamilton had become firmly established. Routines became well defined with a range of high profile speakers and a developing number of interest groups. By the end of the first year it was reported that the organisation was in a strong financial position and annual fees were reduced to $20 for singles and $35 doubles. However there was only moderate growth in membership and attendance at meetings remained fairly constant during the year. Early members recall that there was a strong sense of camaraderie among members and that most members knew each other.
